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Mosman   2088 

 
 

OFFICE  BEARERS  FOR  THE  YEAR  2020/2021 (cont'd) 
(as at the date of this report) 

 
 
MWBC MATCH J Bajtala, B A Cleveland, L Davis (Chair), 

D Noel, R O'Brien 
 
MWBC SELECTION A Barron,  P Carpenter, T Czinege, 
 C Duhigg, J Kehoe (Chair) 
 
MWBC SOCIAL G Gleichman, C Duhigg, R Cox 
 
MWBC DISTRICT DELEGATE S Buchanan 
       
ACCREDITED COACHES C Crouche, J Dale, H G Evans, G Fotis,  
 J Hayden , J K Hole, G Lockyer, 

A Maccallum, J Mitchell, R Novakovic 
(Chair), K Sivaloganathan, B Spear    

NATIONAL UMPIRE  
CERTIFICATE HOLDERS L Adam, D Brown, H G Evans, P Handley 

(Chair), J K Hole, J L Hole, E Legg, D S 
Lewis, A Maccallum,  D E  Maccallum, 
B Roelofsen, 

 J Sivaloganathan 
 
COMMUNICATIONS D S Lewis 
 
AUDITOR Thomas Hopper & Partners 
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3 MOSMAN  BOWLING  CLUB 
 

119th ANNUAL  REPORT 
 

To be presented at the Annual General Meeting of the Club to be held by email 
nominally on Sunday, 19 September 2021, commencing at 10.30 am. 

    
*   *   *   *   *   *   *   *   

Fellow members, 
 Our Club comprises four main components; 

1  Members, 
2  Bowling, 
3  Club premises, 
4  Club management. 

 And maybe we could add to that our club ethos. 
 Those ingredients are intermeshed, and generate our spirit, which being 
gender diverse, is unusual in a bowling club context. 
 1  Members 
 I think of the enthusiastic volunteering of so many members as bowls 
office selectors, duty officers, umpires, function volunteers, etc. who diligently 
perform for the benefit of all members week after week. I have enjoyed 
expressing the Board’s gratitude to them over the last few weeks in a series of 
casual lunches in the Clubhouse. Without our volunteers our club would not 
function. 
 We currently have 196 members. We lost members during the year for 
various reasons, and in particular, Bruce Atkins, Ian Fielden, David 
Maccallum, George Lockyer, Ron Davies, Jim Kemp and John Milne and we 
extend our sympathies to their families.  We gained many new enthusiastic and 
competent members in that time.  New members won the District under 5’s 
tournament and some formed part of our championship teams. Our newer 
members have participated in the Phoenix Greenhorn Tournament with great 
skill and enthusiasm. We also celebrate the participation of so many of our 
older members, who may be getting a little slower, but still bowl a mean 
delivery. We had 20 new members join us this year. Almost 100% of those 
prospective members undertaking preliminary coaching are taking up 
membership, and most of them are bowling regularly. Congratulations to our 
coaches. 
 Along with the 540 other bowling clubs in NSW we participated in the 
Unification vote for the State Bowls Associations, but for 50 years we have 
enjoyed our own gender diversity. The Womens’ club has operated as a vital 
ingredient within our club for nearly 50 years, and will continue to do so. Our 
Ladies are dual members of both the MBC and the MWBC. Time will tell 
regarding this structure, subsequent to State unification. 
 Our regular Q and A session provoked issues to be considered, 
especially regarding social bowls selections, and uniforms. 
 



  w2 Bowling  
  Social bowls dominates our bowling experience. Diversity is 
paramount, and quite often social interaction interferes with the quality 
of the bowling. So what, you might say?  Of late, some 60 members are 
playing regularly on Saturdays and 50 on Wednesdays, (except on those 
wet and cold days). 20 plus are also playing on Tuesdays. 
 Competitive bowls, whether club social or external, is another 
matter, and all members are keen to perform their best. This year we had 
mediocre results in the Pennant competitions, notwithstanding 
dedication and effort. The Open Pennants competition was 
enthusiastically embraced by members, especially our women members 
who drew praise for their skills from many of our opposition. 
 We wrested the Mayoral Trophy from Warringah B.C. in a close 
contest. 
There is a broad array of competitions, tournaments and championships 
in which members regularly participate. The Club championship results 
appear elsewhere in this report. The Waterman, Jack Harkness and the  
Alex Macpherson Carnival are all promoted by our club and many 
members participate, although this year Covid-19 disrupted some of 
these. We are also privileged to have sponsorship from Daughterly Care, 
Mosman Travel, Don Adan Coffee, and others. Our Under 5’s team won 
the District competition. Twilight Mufti is now a fixture during Daylight 
Saving. 
 Our Bowls Secretary and Greenkeeper, Scott Denham enjoyed a 
significant birthday this year, whilst Snowy is secretive about his! 
The club is privileged to have many qualified coaches who give of their 
time freely to all members and prospective members. 5 of them 
qualified in the special Bowls Australia course in October last year. 
Prospective members who are new to bowls must engage in 5 lessons 
before being accepted as members. This is to ensure that they have the 
ability and confidence to enjoy participation in social bowls. I strongly 
encourage all members to take advantage of our “Fix My Game” 
campaign which is designed to encourage every member to analyse their 
own game and to seek some coaching guidance where appropriate. It 
may only be a simple hint to make all the difference. 
 3   Premises 
 Scott and Snowy continue to maintain our greens for peak 
performance. Rhian is always reliable in the office, and Robyn and 
Yasmin maintain the standards in the kitchen. Although Jennifer, our 
long term caterer had to leave us this year, both Yasmin and Iemke 
performed admirably in the kitchen and bar to tide us over until Robyn’s 
arrival. How fortunate we are to have both Robyn and Yasmin working 
together for longer and longer hours as the demands increase. Robyn has  
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certainly maintained the scones tradition established by her 
predecessors, and now finds her sandwiches and soup in high demand. 
Our clubhouse has been refurbished, and is fresh and comfortable. The 
Honour boards will be erected soon. Upstairs is progressing as a 
museum. We receive many compliments on our premises. 
 We still have no talents prepared to play the piano. I think I 
should offer a reward for a pianist. We have had no takers for games 
variety programmes. 
 
 4   Management 
 We are fortunate to have excellent staff who have the interests of 
the Club and members at heart. They work in harmony with our Board 
members on day to day matters. 
 Through careful management, and possibly some good fortune, 
we have been able to subsidise playing expenses, and conduct our 
annual competitions and carnivals, and carry out nearly $300,000 worth 
of improvements to premises, without suffering a reduction in the value 
of the club’s investment portfolio. The Board was naturally 
apprehensive when Covid-19 struck, but by tight control, and with 
expert financial advice the club finances are as good as ever. I refer you 
to the accounts elsewhere in this report. Mosman Council provided a 
substantial contribution towards our renovation costs, and subsequent 
corporate and social events in the clubhouse have contributed to our 
coffers. 
 3 years ago the board prepared a wish list of works to be carried 
out to the premises. During those 3 years the Board has initiated and 
completed the majority of those items including improvements to the 
women's’ powder room, carpeting to the admin office and the bowls 
office, the Clubhouse refurbishment, and replacement of the cool room 
refrigeration, the glasswashing machine, the dishwasher and the public 
address system as well as the barbecue shelter. 
 I should also mention that during 2017 a Strategic Plan was 
adopted and this has been closely adhered to. 
 There has been an amazing take up of credit card payments, in 
line with community Covid-19 response. 
 Covid-19 has continued to dominate the world, and our Club’s 
precautionary measures, Covid-19 Marshals, QR codes, social 
distancing etc. are part of our lifestyle now.. But thank heavens we have 
eliminated walking around in circles. Unfortunately Covid-19 prevented 
our proposed visit to fire ravaged Lake Conjola and also our cruise up 
the Queensland coast last November and our annual Carnival again this 
year. However Tasmania is beckoning this November. 
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 Annual features 
 Several events stand out this year. 
 Bronwyn Fitzpatrick qualified for the National Blind Bowlers Titles and 
acquitted herself so well that she came to the attention of a national coach. 
 Our Christmas lunch at which Loyce Davis was recognised as the 
recipient of the Peter McAdam Volunteer of the Year award. 
 Numerous corporate  and social/family events including our Business 
Bowls Challenge in December, so capably managed by members. 
 Last year our wrong bias jar was not as flush as past years, no doubt due 
to our closure due to Covid-19. But we were proud to donate the contents to 
the Fred Hollows Foundation, who graciously acknowledged receipt. 
 Post bowls snacks have been pruned to manageable Covid-19 safe 
packets. More generous servings will be available in due course. 
 Alas, our Billiard table installed in the upstairs annex since 1902 had to 
go to billiard heaven due to lack of interest, and our need to renovate that area. 
Renovations are proceeding. 
 During the year we have hosted various groups with varying success, 
including GPS Old Boys, Manly Golf Club Bowlers, Karate classes, Roll 
Back The Clock. 
 We are always reviewing aspects, including club uniforms, social game 
registrations, the library, the trophy cabinet, structure of social games, Q and 
A issues, and members’ ongoing suggestions, and we  report accordingly. 
 Thanks to Judy Moyes for her  attention to indoor plants, and John 
Candy and his minions for their attention to the outdoor plants.  Thanks also 
go to John Brownie for his Constitutional advice arising from the Unification. 
 I have separately thanked the staff, and all club members who have 
volunteered during the year for so many tasks. 
 I must also  express our gratitude to our committed Board members/
Directors who have participated regularly in monthly Board meetings and 
performed diligently in their relevant portfolios, notwithstanding some 
considerable difficulties in some cases. I commend their reports to you and 
mention them briefly; 
Cathy Wilson Vice President, Women's 'Club rep, and Social Functions, 
Scott Denham as Vice President, Bowls Secretary, Inter Club Liaison, and 
Valuable Source of Information,  Barbara Anderson as Secretary, Lease 
Compliance and Policy Development,  Richard O’Brien as Treasurer and 
Financial Controller, John Candy as Membership, member welfare, Gardener 
and Covid-19 Marshal,  Stephen Lewis as Head of House, Functions 
Co-ordinator, Newsletter Editor, Website Contributor, Tours organiser, and 
General Factotum,  Peter Smith as Property Maintenance,  Gay Suters as 
Membership Acquisition and Promotion and Work Health and Safety. 
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Paul Ward-Harvey 
President 

 I have enjoyed my term as your President and look forward to having 
more time to concentrate on my bowling. 
 Since 1902 our Club has enjoyed the privilege of rotating Presidents and 
board members over the years. This prevents a power clique, and promotes 
review and change as appropriate. The last 3 years have achieved much 
structural improvement and consolidation. The next 3 years will present 
challenges and excitement for our club…..Change is constant, but we will use 
change to our advantage. 
 I congratulate Harry Evans on being nominated for Life Membership. 
 Cathy Wilson, Gay Suters, John Candy and Peter Smith have decided not 
to stand for the Board, after many years of valued service from them all. I extend 
heartfelt thanks for their contributions to the Club. 
 I note that Jenny Hole is nominated for the position of President. She is 
eminently qualified for that position, as she has been previously a member of the 
Club Board, and Women’s Club President, and has continued to be involved in 
sub- committees on sponsorship, online registration, public relations, and 
uniform.  
 I am pleased to see that Bruce Bodinnar,  Caroline Duhigg, and Peter 
Watson have also nominated for the Board.  Their contributions will be most 
valuable. 
 I compiled most of this report before our latest lockdown.  The Delta 
variant is virulent. Everyone should get  their double vaccination as soon as 
possible for everybody’s sake. At this stage we do not know when we will 
resume bowling. I trust all members keep well, and look forward to seeing 
everyone soon.. 
 Thank you and best wishes to all members. 
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MOSMAN WOMEN'S BOWLING CLUB 

 The 2020-2021 bowling year has been very successful.   Our match 
committee rescheduled our Championship events that were delayed due to the 
Covid-19 lockdown in 2020.  We held the 2021 Championship Events, entered 
two pennant teams in the District, played in carnivals in our District and 
neighbouring districts and have enjoyed playing social bowls during the year.  
We also played in the Open Gender Pennant Teams.  The second lockdown has 
delayed our bowls calendar which will be rescheduled.  
 The time I have been President has seen a great deal of change, in fact 
probably the biggest change in the history of Bowling in New South Wales.  
Unification of Bowls New South Wales and Womens’ Bowls New South Wales 
has been in progress over the past three years.   MWBC  voted unanimously  in 
May for unification as did nearly 97% of all all clubs.   Unification was 
approved on 31 May 2021.   
 I will be stepping down as President of Mosman Women’s Bowling Club.   
It has been an absolute pleasure to hold this prestigious position.   The 
committee I worked with have been outstanding, making my job as President 
very fulfilling.  
  I would like to thank Glenda Weerden, the MWBC Secretary, for her 
dedication to the job.  Glenda has done a fabulous job keeping us up-to-date with 
information from our District and Womens’ Bowls NSW.  Lyn Adam as 
membership secretary liaises with WBNSW and the District, ensuring our new 
members are registered.   
 The Match Committee headed by Loyce Davis and ably assisted by Betty-
Anne Cleveland has had a very challenging time, as many of the Championship 
matches could not be played during the Covid-19 lockdown.  This meant trying 
to reschedule matches into the already packed programme for the year.  
 Jill Kehoe, Head of Selection and her committee of Ann Barron, Tosh 
Czinege, Caroline Duhigg and Pam Carpenter  had their challenges too.  
Pennants on, Pennants off, trying to get a team together after the Covid-19 
lockdown was lifted, only to have the pennants cancelled again. 
 Sue Buchanan is our representative at the District Meetings and advises 
our Club of district matters.    Gwen Gleichman is in charge of our social events, 
however  as we cancelled our Greenhorn and Top Five it has been a quieter year 
than normal.  However, I would like to thank Gwen for the beautiful flowers she 
arranges. 
 During September 2020 the finals of the Major Singles was played 
between Judy Moyes and Ann Barron with Judy Moyes the winner.    Judy 
Moyes played Loyce Davis in the 2021 Major Singles in June 2021 and won 
again! 
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 The Championship pairs was played in September 2020 between the team 
of Judy Moyes and Trish Tamaoki against Sue Addison and Jill Kehoe.    Judy 
Moyes and Trish Tamaoki were the winners for 2020. 
 The Championship Triples was played in November 2020 with the team 
of Judy Moyes, Trish Tamaoki and Betty Anne Cleveland defeating Ann 
Barron, Loyce Davis and Jill Kehoe.    The 2021 Triples Championship was 
played in June 2021 the team of Cathy Wilson, Glenda Weerden (sub Helen 
Haran) and Gwen Gleichman defeating Gay Suters, Robin Bower and Edwina 
Legg. 
 The Championship Fours was played in February 2021 with the team of 
Judy Moyes, Trish Tamaoki, Gay Suters and Caroline Duhigg defeating Jeyam 
Sivaloganathan, Jenny Hole, Kay Balnaves and Heather Clements. 
 The Consistency and Minor Pairs were not played in 2020-2021 period 
due to the COVID restrictions and time lost in lockdown. 
 The summer fours went ahead in November – December with good 
response from our members.  The team of Sue Addison, Barbara Anderson, Kay 
Balnaves and Hazel Moss were the winners. 
 We entered two teams in the District Pennants Grade 1 and Grade 2.  
Many of members played in the Open Pennants played on Saturdays and loved 
the experience.    
 I would like to thank our umpires, Ailsa Maccallum, De Brown, Edwina 
Legg, Julie Hayden, Jenny Hole, Loyce Davis and Sue Buchanan for their time 
during the year and members who volunteered as controlling bodies and team 
managers.  Also our coaches who helped us with preparation for pennants, 
Robyn Novakovic, Jeff Hole, Loyce Davis, George Fotis, Pam Carpenter, John 
Dale and Harry Evans. 
 I have enjoyed my time representing MWBC at the Board and 
acknowledge the great job this Board and previous Boards have done to ensure 
MBC success and long term future. 

  Cathy Wilson 
 President 

Women's Fours Finalists 



FINANCE & INVESTMENTS 
 

 Usually in this report I refer to the audited P&L results at the back of 
this booklet, but this year there are no results as the auditing has been held up 
by the Covid-19 lockdown. The audited financial figures will be emailed to all 
members when they are available. 
 In the meantime I will discuss the Club’s financial performance from a 
simple cash flow perspective. 
 The 20/21 financial year has been a good one for our club. The Covid-
19 restrictions that came into force in mid-March 2020 had virtually lifted by 
the start of July and the club began to prosper. Members returned in droves 
and there was an unexpected influx of new faces on the greens. The resulting 
boost in cash flow was handsomely supplemented by income from a string of 
social functions run by Stephen Lewis and his team of volunteers, for which I 
am most grateful.  We also benefited from a number of government Covid-19 
grants. 
 As a result our in-club loss was reduced from the typical value of $160K 
to $52K. In the past the $160K loss has been cancelled by the dividend stream 
and the club has more or less broken even.   This year, even though the 
cashflow from investments fell to $97K we actually made a cash profit of 
$45K.  
 Furthermore, the stock market boomed during the financial year and our 
investment portfolio rose from $3.2M to $3.7M.  
 Clearly we are in a very strong financial position. 
 This is all a far cry from the situation we envisaged at the start of the 
pandemic. At that time we looked at worst case scenarios, none of which came 
to pass. Now, as we face an even longer shutdown it is very reassuring that an 
end is in sight thanks to the development of the brilliant vaccines and that we 
are well positioned to weather this latest storm.  
 The treasurer’s job is something of a joint effort, and I want to express 
my thanks to Rhian ter Laak for her excellent accounting work, to our 
investment committee and to our financial advisor Nicky Boustred. 
 
 Richard O'Brien 
 Treasurer 

 
HEAD UMPIRES REPORT 
 

 After our big lockdown prior to the commencement of the financial 
year, Bowls began rather tentatively, with only a few games requiring umpires. 
Umpires were used on a need basis only. 
 However by the new calendar year we were back to some kind of 
normality, and club competitions and pennants commenced with a new 
resurgence. The greens were full again, particularly on Wednesdays and   
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Saturdays. Umpires were again required and rosters were made.  Fortunately 
we had two new umpires, Sue Buchanan and Loyce Davis, and returning 
umpire Jeyam Sivaloganathan to help with the load. They took on their duties 
with enthusiasm and energy.  We lost Julie Hayden who had a sea change and 
moved to the country. I would like to thank her for her great assistance over 
the years. I am sure we will see her from time to time. 
 With great sadness Ian Fielden, a measurer who provided me with a lot 
of support passed on and I will miss him. 
 Finally I would like to thank all the umpires who have carried out their 
duties without complaint, and especially those who have had to deal with 
disgruntled competitors. Please respect our umpires as they only do it to ensure 
we can play competitions, and to receive a nice thank you lunch from our 
President. Unfortunately he may not be able to afford this if there are more 
lockdowns. 
  Peter Handley 
 Head of Umpires 
  
 
SECRETARY 
 

 This is my fourth year as Secretary of the Mosman Bowling Club. I hold 
a Responsible Service of Alcohol Certificate and a National Police Certificate 
as required for holding a Liquor Licence under the Registered Clubs Act.  
 My responsibilities include attending and recording the minutes of 
monthly Board meetings and responding as necessary to correspondence and 
inquiries, including communications from BowlsNSW, Women's BowlsNSW, 
Bowls Australia and ClubsNSW.  The recording of the minutes is always an 
interesting challenge as I seek to ensure the President as Chair spots any 
inadvertent ambiguities or errors of spelling or grammar before their 
distribution to the other ever-astute and eagle-eyed Directors. 
 Rhian ter Laak as Office Manager plays a critical role in helping to 
ensure the Club is compliant with all licensing and insurance legislation, 
maintains an up-to-date register of members and their financial status, and 
convenes the Club’s Annual General Meeting and any Special meetings as 
required. 
 Rhian has continued to work during the ups and downs of the Covid-19 
pandemic and to maintain the efficient functioning of the office during periods 
of temporary closure of the Club.  She has actively supported the President and 
the Directors in making sure the Club responds to the changing restrictions and 
requirements imposed on the Club’s operations during these challenging 
times.   
 Barbara Anderson 
 Secretary 
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HOUSE 

 It has once again been an eventful year for the House operation, mostly 
good! While we were disappointed to have to say farewell to Jennifer Lindsay 
who decided to retire after 5 years with us, we were extremely fortunate to 
have Robyn Hamilton join our team in early 2021. Robyn had retired from 
Qantas where she served as an International Flight Attendant for some 31 
years; Robyn has quickly settled in, her talents and warm personality (and her 
soups) welcomed by members. 
 And thank you again this year to Yasmin ter Laak who helped make the 
changeover as smooth as possible. She continues to delight us all with her 
always lovely and helpful demeanour. 
 The on-going plague has necessitated a number of modifications to our 
catering - the ongoing health and protection of our members is paramount, and 
thank you everyone for accepting those changes so willingly. 
 We have made a number of physical improvements to the operation over 
the past 12 months, including the replacement of our aging dish and glass 
washing machines. New Italian-made Eswood washers ensure our glassware, 
crockery and cutlery are maintained to the highest level of cleanliness possible. 
The coolroom compressor and evaporator were also well over 25 years old and 
had been failing: both were replaced earlier this year. 
 Work has commenced on the refurbishment of the upstairs billiards room 
which has been virtually unused for many years. Once completed it will give us 
an excellent facility that will not only be used and enjoyed by our members, but 
can be sold for private events. This should become available in late-2021. 
 The 3 bar settings on the verandah have been welcomed and are well-
used - they provide a comfortable vantage point for viewing games. 
 Consideration of the replacement of the trestle tables and banquet chairs 
is slated for the 2121/22 year, the final step in the refurbishment of the 
clubhouse interior. 
 A side-benefit of the plague has been an increased demand for corporate 
events, many with a bowls component as people are preferring an outdoor 
activity. We are choosy when considering these, accepting only those events 
that are of significant financial benefit to the club. We turn away many requests 
for small groups wanting barefoot bowls, referring them to the Neutral Bay or 
Warringah Bowling Clubs. We depend so much on our volunteer members to 
enable corporate events and are careful not to ask too much of them. A special 
thank you to all those members who do volunteer - your contribution is so 
valuable to our club and always appreciated! 
 The annual Bowls Tour was another COVID casualty - In November 
2020 we had organised a cruise along the East Coast, playing games at 4  
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Queensland clubs along the way. Hopefully this might be able to take place 
in 2022. In the meantime we have a capacity group of 50 spending a week of 
bowls in and around Hobart this November, so fingers crossed this will not 
be affected. 
 
 Stephen Lewis 
 Head of House 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
WORKPLACE, HEALTH & SAFETY 
 
 Covid-19 virus continues, since March 2020, to have a significant 
impact on the safe operation of Mosman Bowling Club (MBC). Again this 
year guidance has been followed from the Australian Government, Bowls 
Australia, and Women’s Bowls NSW and necessary precautions set in place 
to ensure our members’ safety and our compliance by law.  MBC’s Covid-19 
safety plan is located in folder in the bowls office. 
 A new sign on the Bowls Office window indicates the change in 
location of first aid kit from inside the Clubhouse to the back wall of the 
bowls office (next to the defibrillator). 
 Monthly checks continue to be carried out on the operation of the 
battery in the defibrillator (to be replaced in June, 2022 – 4 years old), first 
aid kit contents and subsequent replenishment, the effective operation of the 
five MBC exit signs. No smoking signs and chemical warning signs are up 
and visible and are checked regularly.  
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 We aim to show the video explaining how to operate the defibrillator 
twice per year to members through a link to the internet. This has had to be 
deferred because of the Covid-19 virus but members are informed of its use 
via our Newsletter.  
 Members are encouraged to update their emergency medical forms. 
Their format was updated and varied slightly in April, 2021. The file of 
completed forms is kept in the bowls office and should only be used in an 
emergency to provide details of family or other named close contact who need 
to be notified. This file was weeded of forms no longer relevant in April, 
2021. 
 Our St. Johns Ambulance first aid mini course workshop was held 
in April, 2021. We aim for this course to be held every two years. Eleven 
members partook. 
 Members are encouraged to fill out a standard incident report form to 
ensure the Board can monitor incidents and react with intervention or 
maintenance if required. 
 Audit of lease compliance 2021 – Each director checks the compliance 
status of each criterion identified from the lease and relevant to their portfolio. 
 Risk assessment form, relating to our insurance with BCIB Insurance 
Brokers, is completed annually with reference to those whose areas are 
involved.  The form is located in insurance folder, back wall in main office.  
 Fire extinguishers are checked by Council. 
 The emergency drill, usually conducted every 6 months, was delayed 
due to Covid-19 virus impact. The procedure was announced at afternoon tea 
and in our MBC Newsletter in September, 2020 to inform members. 
Emergency Evacuation Plan diagram is displayed in the cabinet at the front 
door of MBC, on the Bowls Office window and by the bar. 
 Extreme weather procedures are displayed in the display cabinet at the 
front door of MBC. 
 Members are regularly reminded to keep hydrated and access to water 
is always readily available.   
 Members are reminded to make sure that accumulated bowls are at least 
one metre back from the mat when commencing an end, and for members not 
to walk backwards after bowling in case of slipping on such bowls. 

   
 Gay Suters 
 Workplace, Health & Safety Officer 
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GROUNDS & PROPERTY 
 
 Another somewhat eventful year, with Covid-19 still hanging 
around but thankfully coming under control, allowing bowling to get 
back to something like normal for quite a few months (mind you not 
quite sure what "normal" bowling looks like). 
 The greens themselves were not infected and normal maintenance 
was able to resume around them. Oiling of our wooden bench seats has 
started although our spell of wet weather has been a nuisance and of 
course also affected the usual repainting of our green benches. Our major 
upgrade of the clubhouse interior finished in the middle of last year but 
as yet no official opening date has been announced. We are hoping to 
secure one of our local and international dignitaries for this very 
important event and we will advise members when we know who this 
may be (my personal choice is Elle Macpherson but she has informed me 
she is unable to make that date). 
 Other notable items are that the new BBQ roof cover has been 
fitted; our snooker table has departed in little pieces and we are currently 
having our upstairs room refurbished so that it will then be available as a 
meeting place for the Board and similar meetings in a somewhat quieter 
and private room. Some of our Honour Boards have yet to be mounted 
with some of these to go into this upstairs room along with similar 
memorabilia discovered during our renovations. During the year we 
purchased some new tables and stools for the deck area which have 
proved very popular with our members when they are able to watch 
games from the deck and enjoy a few drinks. Once more our gardens are 
looking superb and many thanks to John Candy for pruning, weeding, 
fertilising and anything else needed  - and all this whilst he is currently 
producing his own TV show soon to be on our screens (apparently titled 
"John Candy - the quiet gardener" – let’s look out for that one). 
 Of course all these necessary works and duties would be 
impossible without our band of volunteers, and many thanks to all those 
who have assisted in completing the necessary tasks and given up their 
time to assist the club continue along its way to a much envied Bowling 
Club by all and sundry. 
 
 Peter Smith 
 Grounds & Property 
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SOCIAL EVENTS  
 After the restrictions of the pandemic from March to July 2020 the 
social committee regrouped to  organise some functions.   
 The Melbourne Cup bowls and lunch was the first event held after 
the social distancing rules were relaxed.  We played bowls then came in for 
lunch in time for the race.  The club sweep was well subscribed and further 
sweeps were run on the day.    
 The social committee helped with the annual Christmas Party and 
Presentation Lunch in December.  This is a catered lunch, however, the 
social committee are responsible for the Christmas decorations and setting 
of the  tables.  This year only members could attend due to the social 
distancing requirements limiting numbers.   
 The Australia Day lamb on the spit was once again very successful 
with over 50 members attending.  Although it is our national day we have a 
Greek theme with lamb on the spit accompanied by George and Ari’s 
famous tzatziki sauce. Caroline’s quiz was, as usual, a big hit!. 
 The Anzac Day ceremony, BBQ lunch and bowls went ahead this 
year.   Thanks again to Ron Hassall for volunteering as the BBQ chef.  
Thank you to Jeff and all the volunteers involved for a moving ceremony.  
John Candy’s rendition of Abide with Me was lovely.  
 The MWBC held their annual lunch at the 16ft Skiff Club in May 
after the pennants season.  This was very enjoyable with a large attendance.   
We celebrated significant milestone  birthdays of our members. 
 The success of our social activities depends upon the generous 
involvement of volunteers.  There is a great camaraderie amongst our 
volunteers and creates a great club atmosphere.   I would like to 
acknowledge our staff Rhian, Robyn and Yasmin who also help making our 
events so successful. 
 As most of our events involve bowls I would like to thank Scott and 
Snowy for ensuring our greens are always so well prepared for 
competitions. 
 I would also like thank the members of the social committee 
Caroline Duhigg, Jill Kehoe, Pam and Alan Carpenter, Mary and Les 
Miller and Jeannie Crease for their willing and generous assistance with all 
of our events. 
 Let’s hope for a return to normal life in 2022.   

 Cathy Wilson 
 Social Events  
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 MEMBERSHIP—RETENTION 
 
As I write this annual report we unfortunately find ourselves in the same 
situation as last year. 
 The only positive received from Covid-19 is that we have had an 
influx of people wishing outdoor activity and companionship and that has 
been to our benefit. 
 Unfortunately this year we have lost several of our outstanding and 
long time members.  They are very much missed, however with the influx 
of new members our numbers remain status quo. 
 I should like to sincerely thank all those members who have 
supported the mentoring programme, your participation has been 
invaluable, and the feedback received indicates that this plays a huge part 
in welcoming and retaining new members to our club. 
 I am aware that many think of me as a grumpy old man and 
especially in my role as Covid-19 Marshal and you are probably right.  
However, can I stress that in respect to Covid-19 it is only for each and 
every member's protection and I thank all members for their cooperation. 
Our club has been outstanding in adhering to Covid-19 restrictions. 
 Once again to Rhian, our wonderful office manager who has the 
patience of a saint!, to Robyn and Yasmin for looking after catering 
requirements (I heartily recommend Robyn's soup!!), not only for your 
efficiency but for your friendliness, my sincere thanks. 
 Mosman Bowling Club would be a lot poorer without the dedication 
of Scott and Snowy.  They not only maintain our greens to a quality envied 
by other clubs, but my efforts in the garden would not have been possible 
without their support and contribution. 
 Finally, thank you to Paul and fellow Board members for the 
wonderful achievements this year under extremely difficult circumstances.

   
 John Candy 
 Membership Retention Director 
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MEMBERSHIP—ACQUISITION 
 
 This portfolio is dedicated to the promotion and profile of MBC within the 
community, with the aim of recruiting new members to substitute for lost 
members, and to supplement the totality of membership. 
 Membership 2020/2021 – 171 (male 93, female 78), 2019/2020 – 169 
(male 92, female 77) - 5 resignations included in these numbers are from Social 
members linked to Covid-19 limitations I suggest; 2018/2019 - 195 (male – 103, 
female – 92); 2017/2018 - 191; 2016/2017 – 178. 
 A month ago (until the end of June) membership was at 192 but, as annual 
membership fees have been due, we had 8 resignations and 16 unpaid members 
to date. 
 We have seen an increase in interest in new membership this year. People 
are keen to replace their inability to travel and other lost opportunities for 
entertainment while Covid-19 effects are community. With this in mind 
volunteers did a letter box drop of MBC brochures. 
 MBC Open Days have been put on hold over the past 12 months however 
word of mouth remains as the single most effective means of recruiting new 
members.  We continue to have promotional links through our members with 
Mosman Seniors Centre, The Men’s Sheds, Rotary, Probus, Mosman Art 
Gallery, Mosman Chamber of Commerce and Trumps Bridge Club. We advertise 
through Events Mosman and Mosman Living.  While there are endless 
opportunities to promote MBC, we carefully consider each one and the impact on 
our volunteers’ time. 
 Twenty-one MBC bowlers with 20 years plus of membership were 
acknowledged in our Newsletter. 
 A combined  Business Bowls Challenge and Chamber of Commerce 
Challenge was held in November, 2020, the aim being to bring local businesses 
together giving them the opportunity to interact for their mutual benefit and, also, 
to provide an opportunity for MBC to contribute to the local community, raising 
our profile. Daughterly Care was this year’s proud winner. A fun event! 
 MBC hosted the monthly meeting of the Mosman Chamber of Commerce 
in November, 2019 incorporating a fun bowls event for their pleasure again this 
year. 
 I especially give my thanks to my committee members Les Miller and 
Robin Bower. Volunteers are the backbone of this portfolio, and indeed MBC, 
and their generous giving of time and keen support is acknowledged with sincere 
thanks .  
       
       Gay Suters 
 Membership Acquisition 
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LEASE COMPLIANCE 
 
 Auditing of Mosman Bowling Club’s compliance with key criteria 
contained in the Lease with Mosman Council has been undertaken annually 
over the past five years.   
 The Lease between Mosman Bowling Club and Mosman Council which 
took effect on 1 July 2013 terminates on 30 June 2034.  Action taken in 
response to this annual Lease Compliance Audit helps prepare the Club for 
renewal of the Lease in 2034. 
 Results of the latest compliance audit for the year ending December 
2020 was reported to the Board in February 2020. All Directors contributed to 
the audit, particularly on their areas of portfolio responsibility. The President 
and the Secretary also took the opportunity to review aspects of Club 
management more broadly. 
 It is pleasing to report that the Club continues to comply substantially 
with all its obligations under its lease with Mosman Council. The major 
reported improvement was the refurbishment of the Clubhouse completed in 
2020. The Club is managing the restrictions on entry of workmen and delivery 
of goods following closure of the Mosman Public goods entry gate in 2019. 
 Other achievements during 2020 largely focused on the continued 
successful and safe operation of the Club during the COVID-19 pandemic. 
Changes included introducing additional cleaning in line with NSW Infection 
Control guidelines to ensure Covid-19-safe conditions. 
 The Board will continue to use this audit tool annually to demonstrate 
the Club’s ongoing compliance with the Lease.  
 

Barbara Anderson 
Lease Compliance  

 

 

COACHING 
 
 As the Club was closed in 2020 for several months due to the Covid-19 
lockdown and associated restrictions, the number of enquiries made to the Club 
was down from the previous year.  However, fourteen potential bowlers 
received coaching in the financial year 1/7/20 to 15/6/21.  I am happy to report 
that each of these bowlers joined the Club after receiving lessons from our 
coaches and all have commenced playing socially.  These newer members do 
seem to prefer to play on Tuesdays at present, but I am sure  they will progress 
to 
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to Wednesdays and Saturdays as they become more confident. 
 John Candy arranges for mentors to be allocated to every new 
player who seeks coaching, and this mentor is introduced to the player on 
their last lesson and provides information on locker location, amenities, 
roll-up times, etc and is then on hand to play with the new member at 
their first social game. 
 Pennants this year was also disrupted due to the Covid-19 situation 
but we did manage to hold the usual pennant training sessions prior to 
competition commencing.  As this was the first of the “Open” Pennants, 
our coaches were stretched a little thin.  It would ease the pressure in this 
situation if every coach could make themselves available for the two 
weeks prior to Pennants commencing next year if possible.  With this in 
mind, we are already in the planning stages for next year’s Pennant 
training sessions, and circuit session booklets will be available to help 
coaches plan their sessions. 
 I have received several requests over the past few months from 
members wishing to improve certain aspects of their game.  With that in 
mind, we introduced the “Fix My Game” programme in May this year for 
members to have a one-on-one with a coach to take them through 
anything they want to improve in their game.  This Tuesday morning 
clinic has proven to be very popular, with participants usually staying on 
to play Tuesday to practice their game. 
 Our qualified coaches contribute each month to the Club 
Newsletter’s “Coaching Corner”, focusing on a particular area of the 
game in each article and these are well worth a read. 
 A special congratulations to our new coaches who attended the 
Club Coach course in September last year.  Cathy Wilson, Pam 
Carpenter, Loyce Davis, George Fotis (who was already a Zone 9 coach) 
and I are now qualified Club Coaches.  If you would like to become a 
coach, let me know and I will try to source the next available course close 
to our Club. 
 Lastly, a huge thank you to all our coaches who offer their time 
and expertise to “walk-ins” and members alike.  We are very fortunate to 
belong to such an inclusive and welcoming Club.  Happy bowling and 
stay well and stay safe. 
 
 

Robyn Novakovic 
Coaching Co-ordinator 



BOWLS 
     
Pennant Season 2021 
Sides were entered in Grades 4, 6 and 7 Pennants within Zone 9. 
Grade 4 Mosman finished 3rd in its section (5 wins, 5 losses). 
Grade 5 Mosman finished 6th in its section (2 wins, 8 losses). 
Grade 7 Mosman finished 5th in its section (2 wins, 8 Losses). 
 
Mid-Week Triples 2020 
Not played due to Covid-19. 
 
John Waterman Trophy 2020 
Ten Zone 9 Clubs were invited for the preliminary rounds against Mosman with Dee 
Why defeating North Sydney 90 to 89 in the final 
 
John Waterman Trophy 2021 
Ten Zone 9 Clubs were invited for the preliminary rounds against Mosman with 
Seaforth defeating North Sydney 60 to 53 in the final 
 
Jack Harkness Memorial “6s & 7s” Tournament 2020 
Not played due to Covid-19. 
 
Mosman Council Mayoral Trophy 
On Saturday 31 October 2020 at Warringah, Mosman defeated Warringah 121 to 106.  
This being the first mixed event since the Mayoral started in 1979. 
 
Patron's Day 
Patron's Day was held on Saturday 3 October 2020.  Thanks to our Patron Ian Renton 
for hosting this fabulous day. 
 
Phoenix Greenhorn 2020 
In its first year the Phoenix Greenhorn Pairs saw 13 teams of membership under 5 
years compete in sectional, semis and the final played on Tuesday afternoons through 
July and August with Peter Baume and Caroline Duhigg (sub Stewart Horwood) 
defeating Robyn Novakovic and Peter Watson (sub Les Miller) in the final.  This 
event proposed by President Paul Ward-Harvey, was extremely well received and will 
be included in the club's future calendars of events. 
 
Friday Casual Bowls 
Twilight Mufti Bowls evenings on Fridays during daylight saving were popular.  
Many thanks to Peter Smith and John Candy for organising these events and the Mufti 
Competitions. 
 
Tuesday Casual Bowls 
Many thanks to all the volunteers who give up their time rostered in the bowls office. 
 
Bowls Office 
To Edwina Legg, Ailsa Maccallum, Barbara Anderson, John Rock, Brin Kerwood, 
Istvan Toth, Harry Evans, Gay Suters, Ron Hassall, George Lindsay, Peter Smith, 
Diana Noel, Ann Barron, Loyce Davis, Caroline Duhigg, Glenda Weerden and John 
Candy congratulations on a job well done selecting social bowls days and for 
volunteering their time.  If anyone is interested in assisting in the Bowls Office please 
contact the Bowls Secretary 
 
Annual Carnival 2021 
Not played due to Covid-19. 
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MBC HONOUR ROLL 2020 
 
 

 Major Singles Winner - S Denham 
  R/U -    G Lindsay 
 
 Minor Singles Winner -  S Lewis 
  R/U -  R O'Brien 
 
 Pairs Winners -  P R Kable, S B Denham  
  R/U -   B Spear, D Carlesso 
 
 Triples Winners -  G Lindsay, P R Kable, S B Denham 
  R/U -  M Lange, H Evans, D Carlesso    
  
 Fours Winners -  R Bodinnar, P Ward-Harvey, S Lewis, K Sivaloganathan 
  R/U -  D McLellan, A Nyrio, R McPhee, G Fotis 
  
 Consistency Winner -  K Sivaloganathan 
  R/U -  P R Kable 
 
 Mixed Pairs Winners -   R O'Brien, R O'Brien 
  R/U -  J Kehoe, G Fotis  
 
 Graded Fours Winners -  L Miller, J Troy, G Lindsay, B Spear 
  R/U -  D McLellan, J Dale, R O'Brien, S Lewis                          
  
 Handicap Pairs Winners -     P Smith, S Lewis 
  R/U -  R Dale, J Dale 
 
 Mufti Singles     Winner -  S Lewis 
  R/U -  J K Hole 
         
 Most Improved    A Carpenter 
 
 Presidents' Singles Winner -  J K Hole 
  R/U -  K Sivaloganathan 
            
 
MWBC HONOUR ROLL 2020 
 

Major Singles  Winner - Judy Moyes 
  R/U - Ann Barron 
 
Minor Singles  Winner - Not played 
  R/U -  
 

 



MWBC HONOUR ROLL 2020 (cont'd) 
 

 
Pairs Winners -  Judy Moyes, Trish Tamaoki 
 R/U -   Sue Addison, Jill Kehoe 
 
Triples Winners -  Judy Moyes, Trish Tamaoki, Betty Anne Cleveland 
 R/U -  Ann Barron, Loyce Davis, Jill Kehoe 
  
Fours Winners -  Pam Carpenter, Edwina Legg, Mary Miller, Robyn 

O’Brien 
 R/U -  Julie Hayden, Denis Owen, Loyce Davis, Ann Barron 
  
Consistency Winner -  Not Played 
 R/U -   

 
 
Summer Fours Winners - Sue Addison, Loyce Davis, Kay Balnaves, Joan Shead 

 R/U -  Trish Tamaoki, Betty-Anne Cleveland, Sue Buchanan, 
Margaret Lang 

  
Most Improved Player Award  Joan Shead 
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Newly qualified coaches 

Waterman winners 2021—Seaforth B.C. 
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ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 
 

The following members, are thanked for their valued assistance. 
 

Assisting the  Barbara Anderson, Sue Buchanan, Betty-Anne Cleveland, Loyce 
Bowls Office: Davis,  Caroline Duhigg, Harry Evans, Brin Kerwood, George 
 Lindsay, Ailsa Maccallum, Diana Noel, John Rock, Istvan Toth, 
 Glenda Weerden , John Weerden 
  

Duty Officers: Robin Bower, De Brown, Loyce Davis, Caroline Duhigg, Gwen 
Gleichman, Peter Handley, Jeff Hole, Jenny Hole, Stephen Lewis, 
Les Miller, ,Istvan Toth, Harry Trueman,  

Membership:  Gay Suters 

Cash Handling:  Richard O'Brien 

Gardens: John Candy 

Decorating: Cathy Wilson 

Social Events Cathy Wilson 

Accredited Coaches: Pam Carpenter, John Dale, Loyce Davis, George Fotis, Harry Evans, 
Julie Hayden, Jeff Hole, Ailsa Maccallum, Judy Mitchell, Robyn 
Novakovic (Chair), Kandiah Sivaloganathan, John Weerden, Cathy 
Wilson 

Patron's Day: Ian Renton 

Umpires: Lyn Adam, Peter Baume, Sue Buchanan, De Brown, Loyce Davis, 
Harry Evans, Peter Handley (Chair), Jeff Hole, Jennifer Hole, Edwina 
Legg, Ailsa Maccallum, Brian Roelofsen. 

Measurers: Richard Balnaves, Edwina Legg 

Justices of the peace: Betty-Anne Cleveland, Malcolm Munday 

Sponsorship: Thank you to our various sponsors throughout the year. 
   Our major sponsors were: 

Daughterly Care 
Mosman Travel  
  

 



 
 

INFORMATION ON DIRECTORS  
 

  
 
 Barbara Anderson 
 Position Director/Secretary 
 Qualifications MA, BA, 40 yrs health/aged care, member NSW Board Snrs Rights  
 Experience 5 years on Committee of Club 
 
 
 Scott B. Denham  
 Position Vice-President 
 Qualifications Greenkeeper 
 Experience 29 years on Committee of Club, Bowls Secretary 
 
 
 John Candy  
 Position Director 
 Qualifications 20 years petroleum industry, 20 years radio industry management 
 Experience 2 years on Committee of Club 
 
 Stephen Lewis 
 Position Director 
 Qualifications 40 years in hospitality, 25 yrs General Manager Four Seasons Hotels 
 Experience 9 years on Committee of Club, Past President 
 

Richard O'Brien 
 Position Treasurer 
 Qualifications BE, PhD, Research Scientist, CEO of Scientific Instrument Co.  
 Experience 6 years on Committee of Club 

 
 Peter Smith  
 Position Director 
 Qualifications 40 years Mining & Engineering Services Procurement Asia/Pacific 
 Experience 4 years on Committee of Club 
 
 
 Gay Suters   
 Position Director 
 Qualifications Graduate Dip. Education, B.A., ALIA Library/Info systems)    

             Experience 3 years on Committee of Club 
 
 Paul Ward-Harvey   
 Position President 
 Qualifications BA. LLM. 41 years practising Solicitor     

 Experience 8 years on Committee of Club 
 

 Cathy Wilson   
 Position Director 
 Qualifications Office Management & Bookkeeping Diploma 

            Experience 3 years President MWBC, 6 years on MWBC Committee 
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MEETING OF DIRECTORS 
September 2020 to September 2021 

 
 

Director Board Meetings     Board Meetings     
 Held Attended 
 
 
Barbara Anderson 13 12 

 

John Candy 13 11 

 

Scott Denham 13 13 

 

Stephen Lewis  13 11 

 

Richard O'Brien 13 13 

 

Peter Smith 13 12  

  

Gay Suters 13 12  

  

Paul Ward–Harvey (President) 13 12 

 

Cathy Wilson 13 11  

   



184,367 308,631 

MOSMAN BOWLING CLUB 
A.B.N. 79 000 006 913 

 
PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021 

INCOME 
 Bar & Kitchen 
  Afternoon teas / Sandwiches 18,558 12,451 
  Lunches / Dinners   
   - club events 6,416 8,297
   - private events 15,768 1,277
  Bar Sales  
   - club events 59,764 38,276
   - private events 4,295 296 
 

 Bowls 
  Green Fees 86,269 54,787
  Clothing / Equipment 2,201 1,468 
  Tournaments 5,850 2,895
  

 Membership Subscriptions 
  Men & Women 18,736 16,052
  

 Other Income 
  Raffles 14,109 8,955
  Hall Hire 4,748 7,702
  Donations / Sponsorships 37,976 10,415 
  Government Grants 33,395 20,605
  Miscellaneous 546 891 
  
TOTAL INCOME 
 
EXPENSES 
 Bar & Kitchen 
  Catering 15,253 15,749 
  Beverages 25,312 13,993
  Equipment & Other Expenses 3,270 3,073 
  Social Events 19,689 10,718 
 
 Staff Contracts 
  Greens Contract 90,896 91,953 
  Cleaning & Waste Disposal 25,368 20,470 
  Staff Costs 118,071 110,233 
  Garden & Miscellaneous 1,128 2,362 
  Casual Staff 0 57
  
 Bowls 
  Equipment 2,223 7,508 
  Affiliation Fees 9,249 11,389
  Rink / Draw Prizes 14,087 11,788
  Tournament / Competitions 6,234 9,120
  
 
 
 
   

 2021 2020 
    $    $ 
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EXPENSES (cont'd) 
 Administration 
  Advertising / Promotions 300 1,669 
  Telephone / Postage / Printing 4,960 4,355 
  Repairs & Maintenance 2,933 3,368 
  IT / Office Expenses 1,807 1,481 
  Rent 0 0
  Utilities 9,620 12,373
  Other 1,537 1,366
  
 Finance 
  Audit & Accounting 17,746 14,900
  Insurance 8,340 9,985
  Financial Advisor 13,509 13,069
  Other 1,413 860
  
 

TOTAL EXPENSES 
 
IN CLUB OPERATING PROFIT / (LOSS) 
  
 Investments 
  Investment Related Income 148,773 140,578
  
 
OPERATING PROFIT / (LOSS) AFTER 

INVESTMENT INCOME   
  
 Abnormal Items 
 

 Less: 
  Depreciation 41,846      31,056   
  (Profit)/Loss on Revaluation of Assets              (252,501) 265,843
  (Profit)/Loss on Sales of Assets ( 307,275)        (183,658)       
  Lease adjustments 5,487 10,885 
 
PROFIT / (LOSS) Before Income Tax 
 
 
CASH & INVESTMENTS 
 Cash at bank 344 344
 Cash at bank 45,131 136,416 
 Term deposits 215,000 0
 Portfolio Value 3,506,557 3,198,399
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(84,314) 

392,945 

MOSMAN BOWLING CLUB 
A.B.N. 79 000 006 913 

 
PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT 

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2021 

 2021 2020 
    $    $ 

371,839 

(46,894) 

(171,020) 576,902 

64,459 

(187,472) 

3,335,159 3,767,032 


